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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 17th October 2016 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)
         Mrs. Scrogham(Vice-chairperson)   
                Mr. Stretch                                   Mrs. Thompson                                      

    Mr. Aldus                                     District Councillor Mr. Butcher                         

                County Councillor Mrs. Willis    PCSO Helen Madden     
                Andrew Vickers, Business Resources Officer SLDC

                Katharine Smith, Waste Prevention Officer CCC
                Mr. Morrison & Mrs. Millard 
1.   Apologies


    District Councillor Mrs. Airey     Mr. Douglas

2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

Mrs. Thompson declared an interest in the Charnwood plans.
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
Mrs. Scrogham reported that she had received an email from a resident registering concerns with the proximity of the new fence alongside the Rowe Head to Loppergarth footpath. Mrs. Scrogham to make a site visit with District Councillor Mr. Butcher. Mrs. Scrogham also reported that the issue of parents parking on the Rowe Head Bridge at school time had been raised at the Loppergarth Community Group meeting. It was suggested that the overgrown lay bye by the bridge could be cleared and used. Mrs. Scrogham to take photographs of the lay bye to assess the situation.
Mr. Morrison reported to the council that he had met with Michael Hoar, the Planning Officer and Stuart Taylor, the Highways Development Manger, to discuss his own and other residents points raised with regard to the campsite planning application at Cowran Farm. Insufficient information had been supplied in the planning application. A full traffic assessment was required and was outstanding.
County Councillor Mrs. Willis had contacted United Utilities regarding the recent flooding in Pennington and the possible use of Pennington Reservoir to alleviate the situation and was awaiting a reply.
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District Councillor Mr. Butcher reported that the SLDC Enforcement Officer was investigating a report of vehicles driving across the grass on Moorgarth. The road name repairs in Swarthmoor were still outstanding. The telephone box on Ulverston road was facing decommissioning due to lack of use.
PCSO Helen Madden reported that the incidents of note in the parish were one driver over the alcohol limit and one road traffic collision without injury.
5.  Waste Less Project
Andrew Vickers, the SLDC Business Resources Officer and Katharine Smith, the Waste Prevention Officer CCC, addressed the council and explained that the Waste Less Project was aimed at reducing the amount of waste placed in the grey bins. It is an initiative to be community led where residents identify what further items could be recycled. The vehicle currently collecting plastic and card has the capacity to collect 
additional waste. Resource efficiency events were being held around the county with the aim of reducing waste. Established groups would be used for consultation on the Waste Less Project and the Swarthmoor Community Group was suggested for this. Mrs. Scrogham offered to propose the placement of a question regarding waste in the Community Led Plan. It was also suggested that an article could be supplied by Katherine for placement in the Community News and on the parish council Facebook page.
6.  Lindal

An extension of time had been issued by SLDC against the concrete batching plant planning application until 30th November 2016. 
7.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received
b)PCSO Helen Madden reported that she had found girls climbing on the youth shelter skeleton which had been moved onto the grass by the youth area. PCSO Madden to place a safety notice on the youth shelter and request that the Football Club move it. 

PCSO Helen Madden informed the council that she still had access to the money allocated to the youth area. It was approved that it should be used to tidy the youth area and prune the trees.
c) Mr. Aldus reported that he had received two quotes for bus shelters which would cost in the region of £2,000 fitted. A bus shelter was chosen with the next step in the process being a site visit. Mr. Aldus to arrange a site visit to the bus shelter.
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8.   Loppergarth

The Loppergarth playground report had been received.  The grant application decision for the new Loppergarth Playground was due on 19th October 2016.
9.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

a)Unfortunately, the damp problem on the chimney breast on the first floor had only partially been rectified. The wall was still damp around the air vent. Mr. Stretch had received quotations for £510 and £460 for the installation of a new Parish Rooms gate. It was decided to sanction the latter quotation. Mr. Stretch to arrange the installation of the new gate.
b) A risk assessment of the Parish Rooms was carried out by the clerk and Mrs. 

Scrogham.
No sources of ignition near combustible materials were found on the ground floor as the electric heaters are mounted above head height on the walls. 

On the first floor no sources of ignition with nearby combustible materials were found as the electric heaters are also mounted above head height on the walls. The water heater and electric cooker in the kitchen were clear of any kind of debris. The power sockets were unplugged. The fire door was not obstructed and the fire stairs and escape route were clear. Mrs. Scrogham and the clerk tested the escape route by walking down the fire escape and along the path onto the road by Sunnyside.
The curtains are fire-proofed. All windows can be opened and are of a type that may be used to exit the building if a fire were to block the exit door.

It was considered that the fire alarm being raised by human voice would be sufficient given the size of the building. The obligatory ‘no smoking’ signs are displayed

together with the instructions for the evacuation of the building in case of fire. The fire extinguishers are serviced yearly. 
10.  Parish Council

a)A donation of £200 was made to the Community News Magazine. A £25 donation was made to the defibrillator fund.
b) The budget for 2017/2018 was considered. It was reported that the parish council, taking into account one-off items, spent £6,868 in 2015/2016. A 10% adjustment for inflation was added together with a contingency amount of £1000 giving a total of £8,654 for the expected standard parish expenditure for 2017/2018.

The parish council considered possible income for the year but it was decided that future rental income should not be included as this was not guaranteed The current amount in the bank realised £10,020.53.
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c) The precept for 2016/2017 was £4894.16. The retail price index showed a current rate of inflation of 0.6%. Having considered all the figures, it was decided to raise the precept by 0.6%, equating to an increase of £29.36 giving a precept for the year of £4923.52. The rise would mean an increase of a matter of pence per household giving a yearly amount of £5-£6 per household.

d) The risk management policy distributed to the parish councillors was agreed.

e)It had been requested that the Parish Charter item be placed on the agenda as a reminder for funding opportunities. Mrs. Scrogham reported that she had become a trustee of the Baywind Energy Co-operative. Mrs. Scrogham was very kindly allocated £250 from Baywind funds to use as an incentive for residents to complete the Community Led Plan questionnaires. It was thought that this would take the form of a draw for four prizes, one of £100 and three of £50.  
11.   Remembrance Day

Mrs. Wood had kindly ordered the poppy wreath. It was decided that Mr. Stretch would represent the parish council and lay the wreath at the Remembrance Day Service. Mr. Stretch to attend Remembrance Day Service.
12. Community Led Plan

A mini questionnaire had been completed and approved by the parish council for distribution to a sample of two hundred houses. This would now be altered to add a question regarding waste. Incentive prizes for the main questionnaire had been obtained by Mrs. Scrogham.
13. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         None

Invoices Due for Payment
         Mrs. Scrogham travelling expenses for

         planning workshop 



        £19.35

         Community News Magazine donation                  £200.00

         Defibrilator fund donation                                      £25.00

         Clerk’s Expenses

         Computer allowance



        £25.00

         Telephone calls



          £3.00

         2 x Parish Rooms keys cut


          £7.50








        --------








        £35.50








        --------
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Receipts
Sunnyside rent
     
                       

      £410.00

Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 71 issue date 10th October 2016) balance on 10th October 2016: £11,320.53. (This includes £1,300 funding being held for the new Loppergarth Playground)
14. Planning Applications
Pennington

The following planning application was approved:-

         SL/2016/0781

Charnwood, Cross-a-Moor, demolition of existing dwelling and 

         erection of replacement dwelling

The following planning application was rejected:-

         SL/2016/0897 

Pennington Lane, erection of stable block

         ‘Pennington Parish Council feels that this would be the erection of a concrete building
         in an open rural environment. There are no other rural buildings in the area 
         apart from the applicant’s stables about one hundred yards along Pennington Lane.  

         Access is via a field, which is not owned by the applicant, the gate for which is 
         situated on a blind right angled corner.  Once in the field, access onto the land
         associated with the planning application crosses a well used public footpath. Any
         vehicles parked outside the field gate or on the adjoining railway bridge would force

         vehicles onto the wrong side of the road on a blind corner. If planning consent were to

         be granted any such parking should be forbidden.’
Mrs. Scrogham and Mrs. Thompson were two of seven parish councillors who attended the SLDC Parish Council Planning Workshop on 12th October 2016 conducted by Dan Hudson, Planning Strategy Manager and Mark Shipman, Development Management Group manager

Changes to the National Park boundaries and the necessary transfer of planning functions to the National parks were discussed. On the Current local Plan, 

Core Strategy and Land allocations were in place with implementation progressing. Three hundred and seven new dwellings were completed in 2015-2016 being the highest since 1991. There was planning permission for a further sixteen hundred dwellings.
The next local plan is required to be adopted by 2021 covering the period 2021-2036. The review of existing sites is required due to new flood information. There is a probability that fewer and larger developments would be built. Sites identified during the current local plan maybe carried forward. 

It was agreed that the road between Cross-a-Moor and Lindal was disfunctional. The construction of a roundabout would preceed a possible bypass.
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The Community Infrastucture Levy had been implemented to be payable every six months with Ulverston receiving £335.46. Notice must be given on how the CIL is to be spent with a workshop planned to advise councillors on directing money to possible projects. 
In the Housing and Planning Act starter homes were defined as affordable new dwellings available to first time buyers between twenty-three and forty years of age 

at upto 80% of market value on a property with a maximum price of £250,000.

A written Ministerial Statement states that in designated rural areas a lower threshold of five units could be set for affordable housing. SLDC has a duty to give permission for sufficient plots to satisfy self build and custom housing demand.

15.  Correspondence
There was no correspondence.
16.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 21st November 2016.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 21st October 2016
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

